Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

August 12, 2013

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called this regular meeting to order at 6:32 p.m. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and four (4) residents.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Steven Dziura, Newman Drive addressed the Board stating he was a victim of the recent flooding. He is concerned about the drainage ditch at the end of the cul-de-sac.  He stated the amount of water that is running through there has increased over the last several years and as a result his garage is flooding.  He asked if the Town had any plans to alleviate the problem. 
The Supervisor advised Mr. Dziura that the Highway Superintendent is currently working with National Grid to clean debris from the entire creek.  Highway Superintendent Eddy added he is waiting for permission from National Grid to work on their property.  He plans to coordinate with the Town of Kirkland also to clean out the culvert pipes along Stop 7 Road to prevent water from backing up there.


Mr. Dziura stated the railroad trestle is not wide enough to accommodate all the water going through it now, and to put any more water through there could be disastrous. Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that everyone on Newman Drive has filled in their 18” ditches on the roads edge as well as the pond that is behind Mr. Dziura’s house forcing the water to go elsewhere.
Discussion continued and in the end Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the Board plans to budget additional money and work with the Town Attorney to get the debris cleaned out of the creeks. 

Mike Calogero, President of Community Recreation handed out statistical reports of pool activity to each Board member. Memberships have increased over the last few years for a total of 217 people who are actual members. Each year the turnstile admissions, member guest admissions, as well as lesson admissions have increased. Mr. Calogero stated that the rain and cold weather has had a dramatic effect on admissions this year. The total revenues to date are $12,012.00.  They are still working on fundraising events.

Mr. Calogero continued by reviewing the expenses that were incurred this year.  A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the increase in kilowatt usage at the pool this year.  With all the electrical work that was done this year, it seems unlikely that more electricity would be used.  Mr. Calogero suggested we ask National Grid to come out and perform an audit.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested they shut the pump off to see if the meter continues to runs, there may be a back feed problem. 
Supervisor Sydoriw advised that after the claims are paid tonight the pool fund balance will be $284.40 and asked what they anticipated their yearend balance to be?  Mr. Calogero replied around $8,500.00.  The Supervisor countered that the Town will most likely end the year $4,000.00 to $5,000.00 in the hole.

Councilperson Pritchard commented that he is surprised they have generated the receipts they have this year.  Councilperson Hebbard added he is very pleased with the financial report that Mr. Calogero provided, and Councilperson Eisnor stated in all fairness the $4,000.00 to $5,000.00 is most likely the amount the Town expended to make the upgrades at the pool this year.  He added there are more upgrades that need to be made and he feels the Association has done a great job this year. 
Councilperson Hebbard remarked that he did meet the new pool director and he seems to be a very nice young man.  Mr. Calogero stated he will have a final financial report at the end of the season. 
Nick Demma, 3 Berkshire Drive, wanted to address the water problems on Berkshire Drive.  He advised the Board that he contacted the Army Corp. of Engineers in an effort to obtain help in cleaning out the creek and the beaver dams behind his home.  He was advised that an individual can’t request their assistance, only the Town could.  He is asking the Town to make that call.

Supervisor Sydoriw referred to Attorney Mattacola.  Mr. Demma stated he did not expect the Town to do the work, just please make the call.  Attorney Mattacola spoke of the FEMA buyout of the houses on Berkshire Drive.  The Town Attorney stated that anything that is done would have to be cleared through the DEC and FEMA.

Mr. Demma also wants to address the assessment of his home.  He would like a reduction in his assessed value to offset the $3,000.00 flood insurance premium. Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek stated that the assessments on Berkshire Drive have not been increased, and he will be in the office on Wednesday evenings if Mr. Demma would like to discuss it.  At this time the Assessor will stand behind his current assessment. 
Mr. Demma asked when he should check back regarding the Army Corp. of Engineers.  The Supervisor stated it could take a while.  Supervisor Sydoriw added that Mr. Gozy was also in to question what could be done about the flooding on Berkshire Drive.  Mr. Demma also questioned when Berkshire Drive road work will be done.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated soon, they are waiting for the paver from Kirkland. 

The Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting at 7:20 p.m.  There were no County Legislators present.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

We are back chipping brush as of August 1, 2013 and are still picking up trees and brush from storm damage.  We are still down one road side mower waiting for parts and are still waiting for National Grid for permission for Stop 7 project.  I have attended meetings at D.E.C., FEMA and Oneida County.  We will be replacing a 4 foot culvert pipe on Pryor Road. The contract has been signed with Hogan Engineering for the bridge project.

Superintendent Eddy explained the process of replacing the culverts on Pryor Road.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson noted a large bush on the corner of Bartlett Road and West Carter Road that needs to be cut.  It is blocking the line of view of the stop sign at that intersection.  Councilperson Hebbard stated there are a lot of branches hanging and some are on County Roads and asked if the Roadside Mowing Agreement included such maintenance as removing branches and so forth on County Roads.  Superintendent Eddy replied yes.  Councilperson Pritchard stated we are also supposed to be mowing the backside of the ditches.  The Highway Superintendent stated he is aware of that; however they were having serious problems with their mowers.
Councilperson Pritchard asked how the Highway Superintendent was notified of needed road repairs such as potholes.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he is aware of the pothole on Shed Road and plans to repair it when the Schieferstine Road is repaired. 

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; I am down loading new forms for the year 2014 Exemptions. Then I will print extra copies.  I am looking to get more classes in that are close.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year’s work, but I am having problems with the computer. The State is trying to fix it. The County tried with no luck. I think I will need a new one. 

The Sole Assessor informed the Board that all recipients of the Basic Star Exemption will need to reapply in 2014.  This process has nothing to do with the Assessor of the Town Clerk.  Everyone must re-apply through the State and instructions will be forthcoming. 

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported; 

	Jul-13
	Westmoreland Town Board
	  Building Permits &
	  Septic Systems 
	 Monthly Report
	 
	 
	

	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid
	

	2013-0051
	Ross
	Diane
	5238 Springhouse Road
	300.000-1-22
	Garage addition
	$122.00
	

	2013-0052
	Nunziata
	Carol
	7633 East Carter Road
	303.000-1-9
	Deck
	$20.00
	

	2013-0053
	D Enterprises        
	 
	4853 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-56.4
	Accessory Bldg
	$65.00
	

	2013-0054
	Jones
	Scott
	7557 East South Street
	315.018-2-7
	Accessory Bldg
	$29.00
	

	2013-0055
	Caswell
	Donald
	5331 Moore Road
	301.000-2-56
	Pool
	$30.00
	

	2013-0056
	Camelot Village LLC
	 
	NYS Route 233
	274.000-1-21.3
	Residence
	$150.00
	

	2013-0057
	Lauducci
	Robert
	7593 East South Street
	315.018-3-9
	Garage 
	$24.00
	

	2013-0058
	Moore
	Jimmy
	5801 NYS Route 26
	287.000-1-28
	Porch
	$20.00
	

	2013-0059
	Pritchard
	James
	5736 Shed Road
	272.000-1-50
	Ag Building
	    No Charge
	

	2013-0060
	Haggerty
	James
	6420 Cooper Street
	313.000-1-11.5
	Home
	$264.00
	

	2013-0061
	Haggerty
	James
	6420 Cooper Street
	313.000-1-11.5
	Septic
	$45.00
	

	2013-0062
	Payne
	William
	5889 St Rt 26
	287.000-2-52
	addition
	$20.00
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$789.00
	


The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report, stated there is no water report and asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
 In July we loaned out 1,407 items and purchased fifteen new books for $ 203.09.    

The Summer Reading Program, “Dig in Reading”, was held in July. This year’s director was Kristen Scalise, with three aids; Anthony, Andrew, and Derrick.


 July 8, “Plant, Grow, and Learn” seventeen children attended. Anne from the Oneida Co. Coop Ext. taught the children about seed growth and plants. They then made a mosaic plaque out of beans and seeds.

      
July 15 “Dinosaur Dig” Jane Hill of the Oneida Co. Coop Ext. instructed twenty-seven children how to uncover buried fossils and plant material in sand. Decorated flower pots with stickers and foam to make toad houses.

     
July 22: Burrowing Animals” The Utica Zoo came and discussed the habits and digging ability of a Halloween crab, hedgehog, a snake, and a tortoise. Thirty-five children attended.

    
 July 29, Sarah Sydoriw supervised the Pool Party at the Westmoreland Pool. Twenty-three children turned in their reading records and received a book to take home. All enjoyed the pool and ice cream Sundaes. 

    
Each child received a Dig into Reading, T-shirt

The Senior Library Clerk notified the Board that one of the Computers in the Reading Center is not functioning.  She is having Ben Obenesser build two (2) new computers. 

The Supervisor thanked Riley for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

· Continued working with the Department of Environmental Conservation and the Federal Emergency Management Agency regarding the Town’s Flood Damage Prevention

· Researched bidding requirements and reviewed Town Procurement Policy 

· Assisted Clerk with various miscellaneous issues including dog licensing, compliance with Department of State service requirements, etc. 

Supervisor Sydoriw informed the Board and Attorney Mattacola that he has been approached by members of the Annunciation Church who are petitioning the Board to take over Clarey Ave.  Councilperson Eisnor stated he didn’t think the road was wide enough to be a Town Road and Highway Superintendent Eddy agreed.  Attorney Mattacola advised the Town could make the Church bring the road up to specifications before agreeing to take it over.  Discussion continued.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Attorney if a resolution is required to start the bridge project with Hogan.  Mattacola replied that is generally what we do.  Attorney Mattacola indicated in the future he would like the opportunity to review all contracts before they are signed.  He stated there is some language he would have added to this agreement had he seen it.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that he wanted to get the ball rolling on this as winter is fast approaching.  Supervisor Sydoriw said from now on, make sure that Attorney Mattacola is kept abreast of everything.

The Supervisor then asked the Attorney his thoughts on the Town performing work on private property.  Attorney Mattacola replied that they have discussed this before and his feelings are if the work provides Town-wide benefits or a neighborhood purpose, and all release forms are obtained from the property owners, it is fine.  Any resolution put forth must be very specific in nature and identify each individual homeowner.
114 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to go out to bid for the specifications provided by Hogan Engineering to repair the Bridge on Creaser Road and the Bridge on Station Hill Road, on a date to be determined by the Highway Department. Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
The Supervisor then asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.  Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold twelve (12) new dog licenses, renewed seventy (70) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license, for $698.00.  Of that, $119.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $579.00, which includes $39.00 in late fees

On July 1, 2013, we sent out twenty-two (22) late notices for dog licenses that were due June 30, 2013. Renewal notices, for fifty-nine (59) dogs due in August, were sent out July 30, 2013.

There were three (3) marriage licenses issued in June for $120.00, of which the Town realized $52.50, eight (8) certified copies were issued for $80.00, sale of sporting licenses totaled $117.00 and the Town’s commission is $6.46. 

Eight (8) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month, of which two (2) were temporary.

On July 25, 2013 we copied, stuffed and mailed the National Grid news release relating to economic development aid to 116 Westmoreland businesses who may have sustained damage from the flood.

 Communications received:

1. Mohawk Valley Economic Development-request for letter of support for their initiative to develop a comprehensive Community Assistance Program.

2. Time Warner Cable-notice of programming changes.

3. National Grid- announcement of an emergency economic development program for commercial businesses impacted by the flooding in the Mohawk Valley.

4. Oneida County Department of Health- results of the water taste test at the Booneville Fair.

5. Rome Sentinel- July 13, 2013 article regarding counties eligible to receive disaster aid.  

6. Ramm Environmental- offer for fresh air intake preventative maintenance program.

7. Gregory Sydoriw, Town of Westmoreland- request to Mayor of Oriskany for Oriskany Summer Program use of the Anna Kuntz Memorial Pool.
8. NYS Dept. of Taxation and Finance- notification of final State equalization rate of 68% for 2013.
Checks received:

1. E-Bay



proceeds: welder & truck
$    2,734.64

2. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel-June


$       329.27

3. Village of Oriskany

use of Town Pool

$    1,650.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers-June

$    8,940.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-June

$    6,730.00

6. County of Oneida

mortgage tax


$  44,824.48

7. C.OC.V.A.C.


fuel 4/30-5/31


$    2,127.97

8. Camelot Village

water payment


$    6,801.26

9. Westmoreland Fire District
fuel 4/30-5/31


$    1,004.67

10. Westmoreland Fire District
fuel 5/31-6/30


$    1,098.88

The Town Clerk added that Assemblyman Blankenbush held a mobile office at the Town Hall on July 25, 2013 and will be here again on August 22, 2013 from 10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m.  She also advised that Oneida County Planning Board has installed the new flood zone maps on her computer and they should prove to be extremely beneficial in determining the parcels that have been added to the flood zones.
Councilperson Husted indicated he reviewed the National Grid bills this month and did not notice any credits for outages.  He asked the Town Clerk why and was told there have not been any outages reported lately.  He stated the lights on the original list he provided the Town Clerk several months ago have not been repaired yet.  The Town Clerk requested he provide another list and she would send through a second request.

Councilperson Husted also relayed that he has placed a call to National Grid about the LED streetlights, but has not heard back yet.

Councilperson Pritchard commented that the Town of Westmoreland is not the only Town receiving requests from residents for assistance in rectifying flooding problems.  Verona’s Town Board had residents from Sylvan Beach at their meeting for over an hour.

He was speaking with someone from Vernon who asked about the status of the sander we were selling on E-Bay.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated the Board wanted at least $5,100.00 for the sander.  The highest E-Bay bid received was $1,200.00, therefore he told the Highway Superintendent from Vernon he could have it for $5,100.00 and he agreed.
Councilperson Pritchard advised the Highway Superintendent that there are three (3) dead maples on the corner of Blackmans Corners Road by Tony Barone’s house and another one near Pabis’s house.  During the last storm, these trees all lost several limbs.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he has the Blackmans Corner trees on his list to come down this year and he will add the other.

Councilperson Eisnor showed the Board pictures of the flooding that he sustained.

Councilperson Eisnor stated the generator parts will be shipped on the 16th and the 22nd. He stated once it gets here we will work on the specifications together to go out for bids on installation. Discussion continued.  Councilperson Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent if the pad could be completed by August 26, 2013.  Superintendent Eddy said yes.

Supervisor Sydoriw said he spoke with Daryl Hogan and was advised a baseball field on the Lowell Property will cost between $25,000.00 and $30,000.00.
The Supervisor asked if the Board was ready to commit to an All Boards meeting on hydro-fracturing. Jonathan Barnes stopped in again this afternoon to ask what had been accomplished.  He asked if September 16, 2013 would be convenient for everyone.  It was agreed to meet on the 16th at 6:30 p.m.

Supervisor Sydoriw mentioned that he will be starting to work on the 2013 budget with Linda, Diane and Councilperson Eisnor.

The Supervisor also told the Board that he was approached by Ben Heintz who is the Clerk of the Works for the Westmoreland School project.  Mr. Heintz was requesting permission to use the fire hydrant located near the baseball field to water the newly installed field now and possibly in the future as needed.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated he did not have a problem with it but it would have to go before the Board.  The Supervisor thought he could coordinate with Fire Chief Brad White.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek notified the Board that Brad White is no longer the Fire Chief, and Jeff Grube is now filling that position. 
Councilperson Hebbard stated he doesn’t have a problem with them using water to initiate the fields, but is not comfortable with committing to anything more.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated he doesn’t feel the Westmoreland Water District should have to pay for any of the water usage by the school and it should have been included in the contractor’s original bid.  A lengthy discussion continued. 

115 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to allow the Westmoreland Central School District use of the water from the hydrant located near the baseball field to establish the field through October 15, 2013, contingent that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint feels there is sufficient water to do so.  Supervisor Sydoriw seconded the motion.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilperson Hebbard voted AYE, Councilpersons Pritchard, Husted and Eisnor voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion failed.

Supervisor Sydoriw relayed to the Board that he and Councilperson Eisnor were approached by three (3) employees whom indicated that they would be willing to leave the Town’s health plan if they were compensated by the Town to do so. The Supervisor had Bookkeeper Linda Talma work up the figures and it is currently costing the Town $4,969.16 for each employee in the health plan.  The Supervisor suggested the Town offer to pay $3,000.00 to any employee who does not take the benefits.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if this would be a one-time payment.  Councilperson Husted replied it would have to be for each year the benefits were not taken. The Supervisor added that it would have to go through payroll.  Mike Calogero cautioned the Board to protect themselves by making sure these employees go into a qualifying plan.
Discussion continued.  Councilperson Hebbard doesn’t feel we should have to pay anyone to not to take advantage of our benefits.  Councilperson Eisnor stated it would have to be opened up to any full time employee.  He stated he doesn’t feel the employees realize what the Town already does for them in regards to the insurance, by paying $1,250.00 tax free for each employee in the plan.

The Board ultimately decided that no payments will be offered to leave the plan.  If an employee chooses to leave that is their decision.

116 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to approve the following budget modification;


  A1990.4 contingent account $1,650.00     to 
A7140.41 pool equip & maint.
   $1,650.00

Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
117 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to accept and place on file the Supervisor’s, Town Clerks and Codes reports.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

118 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to approve and place on file the minutes of July 8, 2013 as written.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

119 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #152 through #187, which total $182,566.54.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

120 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #288 through #330, which total $26,744.67. All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Westmoreland Water District, vouchers #41 through 47, which total $1,559.54.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Sydoriw reminded the Board the next Regular Meeting will be September 9, 2013 at 6:30 p.m., and an All Boards meeting on September 16, 2013 at 6:30 p.m.

121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
